Perspective: Insights and Opportunities for the U.S. Department of Defense Zero-Emissions Vehicle Transition





BOARD OF DIRECTORS



The Honorable Gary Hart, Chairman Emeritus Senator Hart served the State of Colorado in the U.S. Senate and was a member of the Committee on Armed Services during his tenure.



Governor Christine Todd Whitman, Chairperson Christine Todd Whitman is the President of the Whitman Strategy Group, a consulting firm that specializes in energy and environmental issues.



Lieutenant General Norman Seip, USAF (Ret), President Lieutenant General Norman R. Seip, USAF (Ret) served in the Air Force for 35 years. His last assignment was Commander of 12th Air Force.



Alejandro Brito

Alejandro Brito is President of Brito Development Group (BDG), LLP. In the last twenty years, Mr. Brito has overseen the design, construction, development and management of over 1,500 luxury housing units in Puerto Rico.



The Honorable Donald Beyer

Congressman Donald Beyer is the former United States Ambassador to Switzerland and Liechtenstein, as well as a former Lieutenant Governor and President of the Senate of Virginia.



Brigadier General Stephen A. Cheney, USMC (Ret.), President Emeritus

Brigadier General Cheney is the *President Emeritus* of ASP. He has over 30 years of experience as a Marine, and served as ASP's CEO from 2011-2019.



Lieutenant General Daniel Christman, USA (Ret.)

Lieutenant General Christman retired after a 36 year Army career, culminating as Superintendent of the U.S. Military Academy at West Point. He later served as Senior Vice President for International Affairs at the US Chamber of Commerce.



Robert B. Crowe

Robert B. Crowe has 45 years of experience as an attorney and has an extensive background in the legal and government relations industry.



Lee Cullum

Lee Cullum, at one time a commentator on the PBS NewsHour and "All Things Considered" on NPR, currently contributes to the Dallas Morning News and hosts "CEO."



Nelson W. Cunningham

Nelson Cunningham is Vice Chair and Co-Founder of McLarty Associates, where he was also President until 2022.



Admiral William Fallon, USN (Ret.)

Admiral Fallon has led U.S. and Allied forces and played a leadership role in military and diplomatic matters at the highest levels of the U.S. government.



Vice Admiral Lee Gunn, USN (Ret.)

Vice Admiral Gunn is Vice Chairman of the CNA Military Advisory Board, former Inspector General of the Department of the Navy, and former President of the Institute of Public Research at the CNA Corporation.



The Honorable Chuck Hagel

Chuck Hagel served as the 24th U.S. Secretary of Defense and served two terms in the United States Senate (1997-2009). He was a senior member of the Senate Foreign Relations; Banking, Housing and Urban Affairs; and Intelligence Committees.



Lieutenant General Claudia Kennedy, USA (Ret.)

Lieutenant General Kennedy was the first woman to achieve the rank of three-star general in the United States Army.



Stuart Piltch

Stuart Piltch is Managing Director of Risk Strategies Consulting Philadelphia.

E

Ed Reilly

Edward Reilly is a Senior Advisor to Dentons, the world's largest law firm.



David Wade is a consultant helping global corporations and organizations with strategic advice, public affairs and thought leadership, crisis communications, political intelligence gathering, and federal and legislative strategy.

In this Report

The Biden Administration's Executive Order 14008, "Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad," and Executive Order 14057, "Catalyzing Clean Energy Industries and Jobs Through Federal Sustainability," directed the Department of Defense (DoD) and the service branches to develop plans and strategies for transitioning fossil fuel-based internal combustion engine (ICE) vehicle fleets to zero-emission vehicles (ZEVs). ASP created this report to educate and inform policymakers and key stakeholders about the objectives, challenges, and opportunities which exist during DoD's enterprise-wide fleet transition.

IN BRIEF

- According to FY21 statistics, DoD had 71,579 passenger vehicles, 103,694 trucks, and 5,767 other vehicles (e.g. ambulances and buses). Of the total 181,040 non-tactical vehicles, 178,317 vehicles were ICE vehicles. DoD has the second largest vehicle fleet in the federal government, behind the U.S. postal service.
- Reducing energy demand and greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions is a priority for DoD and is a key enabler for energy security and overall resilience. DoD's emissions have trended downward since reporting began in 2010. DoD has issued guidance that outlines specific GHG reduction metrics and milestones in several recent publications, including the *Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions*.
- DoD's transition from ICE vehicle fleets to ZEVs and plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEVs) aims to serve three primary purposes: 1) reduce overall financial costs; 2) reduce DoD GHG emissions and; 3) reduce casualties and increase lethality on the battlefield.
- DoD and each service branch have developed plans to transition ICE vehicles to ZEVs.
 - DoD is working with the General Services Administration (GSA) and private automakers to acquire ZEVs.
 - The Department of the Air Force has developed plans for 100% zero-emission nontactical vehicle acquisitions by FY35, including 100% zero-emission light-duty vehicles by FY27 and zero-emission aircraft support equipment acquisitions by FY32.
 - The Department of the Army outlined its plans to field all-electric non-tactical vehicle fleets by 2035 and tactical vehicles by 2050.
 - The Department of the Navy aims to acquire 100% ZEVs by 2035, including 100% light-duty ZEVs by 2027.
- Defense vehicle electrification faces technological and logistical challenges, but ongoing research, development, testing, and evaluation lines of effort are already underway to facilitate the transition. Highlighted in this report are:
 - o Tactical ZEVs
 - o Non-tactical ZEVs
 - EV charging
 - o EV batteries.

About the Authors

Sunjoo Hwang is a 2023 Environmental Defense Fund Climate Corps Fellow and ASP Adjunct Fellow. She is also a PhD candidate in Environmental Sciences and Engineering at the University of North Carolina Chapel Hill, where she focuses on energy resilience research. Jessica Olcott Yllemo is the Director, Climate Security Programs at ASP.

Background

In 2021, the Biden Administration issued Executive Order 14008, "*Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad*," which, among other things, requires federal agencies to achieve or facilitate clean and zero-emission vehicles (ZEVs) procurement for federal, state, local, and tribal government vehicle fleets.¹ Similarly, Executive Order 14057, "*Catalyzing Clean Energy Industries and Jobs Through Federal Sustainability*," mandates federal government agencies acquire 100% ZEVs by 2035, with 100% zero-emission light-duty vehicles by 2027.² This guidance has profound implications for the Department of Defense (DoD), as it operates the second biggest federal fleet in the government behind the U.S. Postal Service.

A ZEV is any vehicle that produces no tailpipe exhaust emissions when stationary or operating, and it includes battery electric vehicles (EVs) that are powered by a battery and fuel cell electric vehicles that are powered by batteries run on hydrogen.³ In addition, plug-in hybrid electric vehicles (PHEV) that have both an internal combustion engine and a battery produce zero direct emissions when in all-electric mode. Even when using their internal combustion engine, they usually produce less direct emissions than conventional internal combustion engine (ICE) vehicles.⁴

ZEVs and PHEVs have several advantages over ICE vehicles:

- ZEVs, especially battery electric vehicles, do not require fossil fuel, thereby reducing fuel expenditures and potential risks of hazards and incidents.
- EVs themselves can function as backup power when grid electricity is disrupted.⁵ EVs have the potential to be used in the battlespace to power unmanned aircraft systems and offensive weapon systems.⁶
- Compared to ICE vehicles, ZEVs are often less complex and consist of fewer parts and require less periodic maintenance.⁷
- EVs emit less heat and noise, which in turn bolsters military operations by lowering the chances of being detected by enemies and causing noise pollution.⁸
- ZEVs do not emit air pollutants while idling. A typical diesel truck consumes 1,800 gallons of fuel per year in idling, and idling a vehicle every day for one year could waste as much as \$950.9

According to FY21 statistics, DoD had 71,579 passenger vehicles, 103,694 trucks, and 5,767 other vehicles (ambulances and buses). Of the total 181,040 non-tactical vehicles, 178,317 vehicles were ICEs. DoD's transition to ZEVs promises to lower its dependence on fossil fuels and reduce or avoid risks both on installations (non-combat vehicles) and on the battlefield (combat vehicles). In addition to meeting the requirements set out via federal guidance, DoD's transition away from fossil fuels serves three primary purposes: 1) reducing financial costs; 2) reducing DoD greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and; 3) reducing casualties and increasing lethality on the battlefield.

DoD's Non-Tactical Vehicle Fleet					
	Battery Electric	Plug-in Hybrid	Hydrogen Fuel Cell	ICEs	Total
Corps of Engineers, Civil Works	30	53	0	7,032	7,115
Defense Agencies	162	56	0	9,305	9,523
Department of the Air Force	68	23	0	54,277	54,368
Department of the Army	184	162	0	59,467	59,813
Department of the Navy	977	178	0	36,221	37,376
U.S. Marine Corps	789	41	0	12,015	12,845
Total Military Agencies	2,210	513	0	178,317	181,040

Department of Defense Non-Tactical Vehicles by Energy Source; 2021; GSA Federal Fleet Report Open Date Set. https://www.gsa.gov/policy-regulations/policy/vehicle-management-policy/ffr-open-data-set-library

Reducing Financial Costs

The DoD enterprise is the U.S. government's largest bulk fuel purchaser and consumer¹⁰, accounting for about 77% of the entire federal government's energy consumption.¹¹ In FY 2021, DoD spent more than \$3 billion to purchase fuels, including \$140 million to fuel its 180,000 non-tactical vehicles.¹² Given that the massive volume of fuels is required, the volatility of global fuel prices adds risk to DoD's dependence on fossil fuels. Gasoline, diesel, and Avgas can be stored for up to 6 months or 1 year under the right conditions and the DoD lacks the storage capacity to hold a year's worth of fuel on-site, so fuel is purchased in real-time for each execution year,^{13, 14, 15} which renders them exposed to fuel price volatility.

The burden of fuel costs can be detrimental to battlefield operations as it requires fuel transportation over long distances. For example, when the price of fuel increases from \$2 a gallon to \$4 a gallon, the actual costs to deliver fuels to battlefields such as Iraq or Afghanistan can be an additional \$20, \$40, or \$200 a gallon. In some places, the fully burdened cost of fuel can increase to \$1,000 per gallon.¹⁶

Similarly, fuel storage requires attentive management as it can cause catastrophic damage. For example, about 1 million military and civilian and their families at Camp Lejune in North Carolina were exposed to water contamination due to chemicals from a leaking fuel depot from the 1950s through the 1980s.¹⁷ Similarly, in 2021, a jet fuel spill at the Red Hill Bulk Fuel Facility in Hawaii contaminated drinking water and is continuing to impact more than 9,000 military personnel and civilians.¹⁸ Cleanup and remediation continue to this day. More recently, the Navy acknowledged in 2023 that no one knew a US aircraft carrier had jet fuel in the drinking water system for more than a year.¹⁹

Reducing GHG Emissions

DoD's GHG emissions have trended downward since reporting began in 2010, and continuing to reduce energy demand and GHG emissions remains a priority for DoD as it is a key enabler for energy security and overall resilience.²⁰ Because transportation makes up almost 30% of U.S. GHG total emissions, transitioning to ZEVs as much as possible is crucial for meeting national climate goals.²¹ It can also help boost American competitiveness by not ceding the growing ZEV market to foreign competitors and enhance national security by reducing our dependence on foreign-produced fossil fuels.

In FY 2022, DoD's Scope 1 and 2 emissions totaled 48 million metric tons of carbon dioxide equivalent (MMTCO₂e): 18 from standard operations and 30 from non-standard operations (combat support, combat service support, tactical or relief operations, etc.). Non-tactical vehicle fleets and equipment account for about 6% of the total emissions from standard operations. Tactical vehicle fleet and equipment account for more than 99% of the total emissions from non-standard operations.²²

GHG EMISSION SOURCES BY SCOPE

Scope 1: Direct emissions from sources that are owned or controlled by DoD, including fossil fuel combustion from stationary and mobile sources and fugitive emissions (such as refrigerant leaks).

Scope 2: Emissions resulting from the generation of electricity, heat, or steam purchased by DoD.

Scope 3: Emissions that result from DoD activities but are from sources not owned or directly controlled by DoD, such as DoD procurement of goods and services, including business travel, in addition to emissions from commuting.

DoD GHG Emissions Sources by Scope; Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions.

Reducing Casualties/Increasing Lethality on the Battlefield

DoD has identified the security implications of climate change and made efforts to integrate climate considerations into the Department's strategies and plans.²³ The continued use of ICE vehicles also poses a risk to forces on the battlefield, as the military spends approximately \$81 billion annually protecting oil infrastructure.²⁴ Less ICE and fossil

fuel dependence means fewer fuel convoys and fewer casualties.²⁵ A recent study showed that fuel convoy attacks killed more than 3,000 soldiers and contractors in Iraq and Afghanistan between 2003 and 2007.²⁶

Although the technology and feasibility are still in the testing phase, DoD recognizes that ZEVs and EVs can provide other key tactical advantages on the battlefield. As Deputy Secretary of Defense Dr. Kathleen Hicks recently stated, "Electric vehicles are quiet. They have a low heat signature, and incredible torque, and because they tend to be low maintenance with fewer moving parts, they have the potential to reduce logistics requirements...all of which can help give our troops an edge on the battlefield."²⁷

DoD and Service Branch Plans

DoD

In April 2023, DoD released its first-ever enterprise wide "*Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions*" which provides strategies for both installations and operations. The focus "is to enhance capability and lethality while increasing the readiness and resilience of the force."²⁸ Pursuing ZEVs and the associated charging infrastructure is one line of effort for reducing DoD's overall GHG emissions. DoD has a target to acquire zero-emissions (ZEV) non-tactical vehicles by 2035, primarily through the General Services Administration (GSA) Fleet Leasing Program.²⁹ In addition to ordering light-duty ZEVs, DoD is working with GSA and automakers to acquire special-purpose pursuit-related law enforcement ZEVs with a target of more than 3,500 by 2026.³⁰

DoD is also optimizing new ZEV allocation by acquiring innovative charging infrastructure including portable, solarpowered charging equipment, which simultaneously enhances energy resilience at military installations. Specifically, bi-directional charging infrastructure and the ability to connect electric vehicles to onboard electric power and onbase microgrids can reduce the reliance on fossil fuels, thus enhancing energy resilience.³¹

Through the Defense Innovation Unit (DIU), DoD has focused on fielding and scaling commercial technology across the U.S. military, with the following focus areas:³²

- Tactical vehicle electrification
- Electric vehicle support equipment
- Advanced batteries
- Sustainable Aviation Fuel
- Solar unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs)

Department of the Air Force (DAF)

In October 2022, the DAF published its Climate Action Plan, which included its objectives and key results for pursuing alternative energy sources. DAF aims for 100% zero-emission non-tactical vehicle acquisitions by FY35, including 100% zero-emission light-duty vehicles by FY27 and zero-emission aircraft support equipment acquisitions by FY32.³³ In July 2023, DAF also released its Climate Campaign Plan which included detailed implementation plans and performance metrics.³⁴ Key actions include:

- Assessing opportunities for fleet electrification vehicle eligibility and potential risks to missions, force and security and developing guidance for ZEV and electric vehicle support equipment (EVSE) acquisitions and availability. (FY23)
- Transitioning the non-tactical vehicle fleet to 100 percent ZEV acquisition. (FY27)
- Transitioning to 100 percent zero-emissions aircraft support equipment acquisition. (FY32)

Given that the majority of DAF's GHG emissions come from aviation fuel, there is also a significant push toward developing and deploying sustainable aviation fuel (SAF) to reduce emissions. Pilot projects of drop-in sustainable aviation fuel will be completed by FY26.³⁵ The DAF Climate Campaign Plan listed detailed action plans, which included the below actions and milestones: ³⁶

- Establish DAF SAF working group to perform SAF evaluation and develop pilot program criteria. (01DEC23)
- Develop SAF site survey template and evaluation program to understand the current/project SAF supply chain to prioritize the top 10 locations for SAF pilot evaluation. (15MAR24)
- Identify technical guidance requirements for aviation and ground systems' use of SAF with Program Offices and Program Managers/Equipment Specialists. (01DEC24)
- Evaluate and down-select two primary and one alternate location for SAF pilot evaluation. (15MAY26).

Department of the Army

In February 2022, the U.S. Army released its Climate Strategy to outline its plans for ZEV transitions. The Army aims to:

- Field an all-electric light-duty non-tactical vehicle fleet by 2027.
- Field an all-electric non-tactical vehicle fleet and purpose-built hybrid-drive tactical vehicles by 2035.
- Field fully electric tactical vehicles and develop the charging capability required by 2050.³⁷

The Army has been working since 2005 to reduce fossil fuel use in the non-tactical vehicle (NTV) fleet and by the end of 2020, had already removed 18,000 NTVs.³⁸ Army Materiel Command's (AMC) September 2021 mandate required that all new vehicle leases, lease renewals, and purchases must select all-electric NTVs first, hybrids when electric options are not available, and conventional gas vehicles by exception only.³⁹ In 2022, the Army contracted with Canoo and GM Defense to provide a battery-electric vehicle, the GMC Hummer EV equipped with GM's Ultium Platform, for analysis and demonstration.⁴⁰

SELECT DOD EV TRANSITION HIGHLIGHTS

Colorado Army National Guard (COARNG)

The COARNG's environmental quality program replaced its non-tactical vehicles with EVs and hybrid vehicles from 2019 to 2020. Each EV replacement is estimated to save \$2,000 a year in fuel and maintenance costs. COARNG plans to achieve 12% battery-electric and 18% plug-in hybrid vehicles in its fleet of state and federal vehicles by 2026.

U.S. Army Reserve

The U.S. Army Reserve launched a multi-phase electric vehicle pilot program in 2022, and the Phase 1 is in progress. They aim to include over 2,000 electric vehicles at 763 facilities with the following plans:

- Phase 2: Add 96 EVs to 9 facilities.
- Phase 3: Rollout 934 electric vehicles to 101 facilities.
- Phase 4: Add 962 electric vehicles at the remaining 650 facilities.

In 2023, the U.S. Army Reserve launched another pilot program in partnership with the Defense Innovation Unit (DIU) to install EV charging stations at the selected locations.

- Parks Reserve Forces Training Area (Dublin, CA) installed five level 2 dual-port chargers and two level 3 dual-port chargers.
- The 63rd Readiness Division Headquarters in Mountain View, CA installed three level 2 dual-port chargers.

In celebration of its 248th birthday festival in June 2023, the Army showed how they are tackling the challenges of climate change and promoting energy resilience via carbon pollution-free energy, transportation, and logistics. The Army's newest non-tactical electric vehicles, the Ford F-150 Lightning pick-up truck and the Chevrolet Bolt, were introduced.⁴¹ The Army also worked with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, Engineering and Support Center in Huntsville, Alabama to provide acquisition services, contract management, and technical expertise for installing EV charging stations.⁴²

Department of the Navy (DON)

In May 2022, the Department of the Navy released Climate Action 2030 to guide climate action for both the U.S. Navy (USN) and the U.S. Marine Corps (USMC).⁴³ To build climate resilience and reduce climate threats, the DON aims to acquire 100% ZEVs by 2035, including 100% light-duty ZEVs by 2027.⁴⁴

The DON is developing specifications and strategies for hybridization and electrification of tactical ground vehicles, and it will also explore hybrid and advanced propulsion options for Navy ships.⁴⁵ The DON is in the process of qualifying low-carbon fuels that are currently developed and approved by the commercial sector while collaborating with the Army to implement a standardized lithium version of the vehicle standard "6T" battery.⁴⁶ The DON announced that it will leverage public and private ventures and third-party financing for its NTV transitions and explore options to share power between tactical vehicles and ground generation systems for warfighting efficacy, including fuel demand reduction and resilience enhancement.⁴⁷

In 2022, Marine Corps Base Camp Lejune partnered with the Department of Energy's National Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) Tiger Team for the deployment of EVs and EV charging stations around base facilities. The Tiger Team provided technical assistance to help identify ideal opportunities to replace incumbent ICE vehicles and evaluate the electrical infrastructure capacity at parking lots. The project identified a total of 204 PHEVs and BEVs as opportunities for EV deployment and recommended 111 level 2 EV charging ports for installation at 14 parking lots to be shared across three different military branches.⁴⁸

EV Research, Development, Testing, and Evaluations Lines of Effort

Transition to ZEVs can provide DoD with financial, operational, and tactical advantages, and each branch has made lines of effort to move forward. While defense vehicle electrification still faces technological and logistical challenges, there is ongoing research and development to reduce DoD's dependence on fossil fuels. Highlighted below are four lines of effort already underway that can make or break the ZEV transition.

ZEVs (Non-Tactical)

DoD's non-tactical vehicles consist of light-, medium-, and heavy-duty vehicles, the same as those in industry and commercial sectors. DoD's medium- and heavy-duty vehicle fleets range from cargo vans and buses to construction equipment and emergency response vehicles. Current technologies and the auto market/industry have made significant progress and outcomes in electrifying light-duty vehicles, but electrification of medium- and heavy-duty vehicles still requires additional efforts.

Prototype Commercial Technologies

DoD and the service branches are already taking advantage of technological progress in the commercial vehicle industry to modernize their non-tactical vehicles. The U.S. deployed more than 1,000 ZEVs, and about 140,000 zeroemission trucks are expected to be delivered over the next 10 years.⁴⁹ The number of electric transit buses on order or operating increased by 112% from 2018 to 2021.⁵⁰ DoD is already working with industry partners to test and demonstrate the capabilities of EVs, which signals the industry to develop medium- and heavy-duty ZEV alternatives. For example, DoD is evaluating the viability of battery-powered heavy-duty modular mobility platforms for various tasks from construction to cargo handling.⁵¹

Alternative Fuel

DoD has built upon the "single fuel concept" to simplify logistics,⁵² but the modern military calls for alternative fuels not only for its emissions reduction benefits but also for its tactical performance. The FY23 NDAA directed a costbenefit analysis for the adoption of alternative fuel vehicles including EVs, hydrogen-powered vehicles, and advanced biofuel-powered vehicles.⁵³

Fuel cell technology can be a potential option both for non-tactical and tactical vehicles.⁵⁴ Fuel cell electric vehicles are powered by hydrogen. DoD is interested in using hydrogen for its medium- and heavy-duty vehicles as the Department of Energy moves this technology closer to commercialization.⁵⁵ The Army has already tested General Motor's ZH2 fuel cell-powered truck that runs on hydrogen instead of batteries.⁵⁶ Similarly, the Air Force has already demonstrated the use of a hydrogen fuel cell-powered U-30 Aircraft Tow Tractor at the Hawaii Air National Guard.⁵⁷

ZEVs (Tactical)

For tactical vehicles, the interest in a transition to ZEVs has many drivers, including reduced detectability, increased survivability, reduced maintenance requirements, reduced logistics footprints, and improved onboard export power capability.⁵⁸

In FY 2021, DoD's tactical vehicle fleet and associated equipment accounted for more than 99% of the total non-standard operations: 76% from aircraft, 17% from ships, and 6% from tactical vehicles.⁵⁹ As such, a comprehensive ZEV transition cannot be completed without transitioning tactical vehicles into ZEVs. While the demands of combat currently preclude many types of vehicles from replacement by ZEVs in the immediate future, technologies that are in the development and pilot stages are showing great promise.

Tactical vehicles spend about 75% of their operational time idling and burn 30-60% of their fuel while stationary.

The Army expects to begin testing the prototype Electric Light

Reconnaissance Vehicle (eLRV) before September 2023.⁶⁰ The National Training Center at Fort Irwin will test out six electric infantry squad vehicles in early 2025, and the Army's 25th Infantry Division will conduct field tests of a multi-ton wheeled battery pack sometime after early 2025.⁶¹ Meanwhile, the Army and the Navy collaborated in the process of implementing a standardized lithium version of the vehicle standard "6T" battery for tactical ground vehicles.⁶²

The Air Force is exploring the electrification of rotorcraft and small mobility aircraft through its Agility Prime program. The program conducts prototype projects to assess the transformative vertical flight market and applicable hybrid or electric vertical takeoff and landing aircraft technologies. These will decrease the risks of fuel logistics while driving resupply and recovery capabilities closer to the front lines.⁶³ The Air Force has recently signed a contract with Archer Aviation with about \$142 million value for electric vertical takeoff and landing (eVTOL) aircraft development.⁶⁴ These technologies may ultimately form a basis of knowledge and equipment that leads to tactical employment. For instance, one could conceive of upscaling an electric-powered consumer-style drone into a full-size helicopter gunship.

Hybrid Vehicles

DoD's current strategy for the tactical vehicle fleet is to reduce energy demand through energy efficiency enhancement and hybrid technologies. Given that tactical vehicles spend about 75% of their operational time idling and burn 30-60% of their fuel while stationary, the Defense Innovation Unit (DIU) is leveraging existing commercial technology to retrofit tactical vehicle fleets with hybrid energy-capture systems to reduce fuel consumption by at least 20% across all fielded vehicles.⁶⁵ DIU is also leveraging commercial technology for electric personal watercraft and small boats to prototype and demonstrate the utility of an all-electric personal watercraft-sized vehicle.⁶⁶

DoD began testing its first hybrid-electric Bradley Infantry Fighting Vehicle demonstrator in January 2022, and is continuing to field test capabilities.⁶⁷ Similarly, Oshkosh Defense has developed a hybrid electric Joint Light Tactical Vehicle (eJLTV). The eJLTV provides the Army and Marine Corps with the same level of performance as the base JLTV while offering additional benefits such as exportable power, improved fuel economy, and extended silent watch. The eJLTV charges the battery while in use, which eliminates the need for charging infrastructure.⁶⁸



"Series hybrid" electric vehicles equipped with electric motors that are run by batteries which can be charged by an external

Hybrid electric Joint Light Tactical Vehicle; Photo Credit: Defense News

source or via an onboard petroleum-fueled generator can be ideal candidates for the next tactical ground vehicles. They provide ground forces immediate benefits that contribute to lethality, including nearly silent operation, lower fuel consumption through higher efficiency, higher instantaneous torque for towing and acceleration, and fewer maintenance requirements.⁶⁹ Although none have been deployed in the field yet, the Army is also developing hybrid combat vehicles.⁷⁰ The Army is researching hybrid vehicle propulsion and integrating hybrid electric technologies into its platforms, and they have demonstrated the benefits of Tactical Vehicle Electrification Kits, including a 25% reduction in fuel consumption and its anti-idle function, a capability to shut off its engine during halts while still providing power to vehicles.⁷¹

Alternative Fuel

Fuel cell electric vehicles that are operated on hydrogen can be a viable choice for tactical vehicles.⁷² Hydrogen vehicles and platforms can provide similar tactical advantages as all-electric vehicles, and hydrogen can even be generated and used on the battlefield, reducing reliance on fuel imports and the risks of supply chain disruptions.⁷³ The Defense Department has already produced hydrogen in the field, and federal agencies can order a tank of hydrogen from the Defense Logistics Agency's Aerospace division.⁷⁴

The Army is investing more than \$3 million to develop hydrogen storage and generator systems to quickly refuel vehicles when the main fuel tanks are empty in combat settings.⁷⁵ The Army's Ground Vehicle Systems Center has worked with industry to develop hydrogen-fueled prototype ground vehicles.⁷⁶ The Navy has demonstrated the 48-hour flight of its hydrogen-powered UAV.⁷⁷ Critics have raised logistics and safety concerns of hydrogen, but studies and technological advancement have discovered new processes and management practices.⁷⁸

DIU (Defense Innovation Unit), the Air Force Research Laboratory, the Department of Energy and the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition & Sustainment are working with the industry on a prototype to create fuel via electricity and carbon for air, ground, and maritime vehicles.⁷⁹ In 2020, the Air Force launched a pilot program to demonstrate the technology of converting CO₂ into operationally viable aviation fuel, and later DIU also launched its program to create small, mobile fuel production systems that can be deployed in combat scenarios.⁸⁰

EV Charging

Transitioning to a ZEV fleet is impossible without adequate charging infrastructure. Batteries are usually tested in controlled environments, but in order to support mission requirements in a stable and secure way, the military needs to field test EVs and batteries in consistent worst-case scenarios, day in and day out.⁸¹ Given that the U.S. military installations mostly rely on the commercial grid for electricity, it is critical that grid security and capacity are also appropriately planned and resourced. While a deep dive in grid modernization and energy demand is outside the scope of this paper, there are related important aspects worth mentioning at a broad level. Likewise, "range anxiety" especially in deserts, cold weather, mountain ranges, or locations without reliable electricity poses a serious challenge to ZEV adoption, especially in a combat/battlefield scenario.

Standardization of EV batteries and charging infrastructure is critical to maximizing the benefits of EVs and ZEVs. In addition, lithium-ion batteries are common energy storage technologies for EVs, but they can degrade in harsh environments such as cold temperatures, which must be accounted for. In addition to the number of charging stations and infrastructure required, charging speed is also an essential element to meeting DoD's ZEV transition goals. For example, it would require a 17 MW charging station to charge a 50-ton tracked combat vehicle within 15 minutes—which is over 20 times greater than the Army's existing mobile generator capacity.⁸²

Fortunately, there is existing research happening to address many of these key challenges. The Operational Energy Prototyping Fund (OEPF) and the Defense Innovation Unit (DIU) are funding retrofits to existing fleets that support onboard power storage for electronic warfare and command and control systems; heating, ventilation, and air conditioning; and vehicle-to-grid/vehicle-to-vehicle power sharing.⁸³ DIU has partnered with Marine Corps Systems Command (MCSC) to fund the STEEP (Stable Tactical Expeditionary Electric Power) Program. The objective of the STEEP program is to develop a modular, vehicle-transportable system that provides energy storage and management for tactical/mobile microgrids.⁸⁴

The Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD), the U.S. Army's Combat Capabilities Development Command (DEVCOM) Ground Vehicle Systems Center (GVSC), the Department of the Navy Operational Energy (DON-OE), and DIU have partnered on the Jumpstart for Advanced Battery Standardization (JABS) project to prototype commercial batteries for future military platforms.⁸⁵ In this program, GM Defense will conduct different phases of testing from a single Ultium battery to its four-seat Infantry Squad Vehicle outfitted with a battery module.⁸⁶ The JABS will help the U.S. national blueprint for lithium batteries by meeting the objectives to develop form-fit-function battery standards for defense and to meet critical defense battery demand with multiple-source domestic suppliers.⁸⁷

Partnerships

The USN has partnered with the California Energy Commission (CEC) and obtained nearly \$2 million for electrification programs at various Navy and Marine Corps installations in California. The CEC funds will be used to install Level 2 and 3 chargers at Naval Base San Diego and to create the Electrification Blueprints project that will conduct cost-benefit analysis of innovative technologies in the electrification of transportation infrastructure, particularly related to vehicle-to-grid integration.⁸⁸ DOE has also awarded \$9.5 million to Corvias Military Living to demonstrate the electric vehicle-inclusive microgrids at Fort Riley in Kansas, which will enhance energy resilience and the independence of military housing and critical facilities.⁸⁹

Similarly, in late 2023, DIU announced a contract with Leidos to provide Electric Vehicle Charging-a-Service infrastructure for non-tactical vehicles at U.S. Air Force bases across the continental U.S.⁹⁰ These types of public-private partnerships are demonstrating how the latest commercially available technological innovations can be leveraged to minimize construction costs and enhance energy resilience.

Solar Charging Stations

DoD is already working to address its reliance on the commercial electricity grid, especially for charging its vehicles. For example, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) Engineering and Support Center in Huntsville, Alabama has awarded contracts for 367 solar-powered charging stations at 50 installations for the U.S. Army Installation Management Command (IMCOM) and 112 stations at 21 sites for the Army Materiel Command.⁹¹ Fort Moore installed 34 solar charging stations, which will charge EVs up to a range of around 265 miles per charge.⁹²

USACE has also partnered with TechFlow for electric vehicle charging stations over 50 installation sites. TechFlow will install Beam Global's EV ARC 2020 solar electric vehicle charging system for the sites.⁹³



Solar charging stations at Fort Moore (Georgia). Photo Credit: U.S. Army

Naval Facilities Engineering Systems Command (NAVFAC) partnered with an NREL Tiger Team to plan for EV charging stations and PV installations at the Marine Corps Base Camp Blaz in Guam, which will begin operations in 2028. When complete, it will have over 12 MW of roof top PV installations, 115 government owned EVs, and up to 118 EV charging ports. The smart charge management helps time EV charging events during periods of high PV generation and mitigate the curtailment of generated PV energy.⁹⁴

EV Batteries

Different EVs have different batteries, which, in turn, require different supply chains. But as Deputy Secretary of Defense Dr. Kathleen Hicks has stated, "battery technology, and lithium-ion batteries specifically, are the lifeblood of electrification and the future auto industry, but... [they] are also essential to thousands of military systems...A healthy battery supply chain is essential to the military. The problem, however, is that China presently dominates that supply chain."⁹⁵ As such, building a secure supply chain is a high priority for both DoD and the national security enterprise writ large.

In February 2021, the Biden Administration issued EO 14017 *America's Supply Chains* which required DoD and several other cabinet agencies to complete an assessment of supply chains and the defense industrial base (DIB).⁹⁶ The subsequent 100-day review and one-year report focused on five critical supply chain areas, two of which were 1) energy storage and batteries and 2) strategic and critical minerals.⁹⁷ The report provides recommendations and roadmaps for securing related supply chains and fostering interagency and public-private partnerships. Though not discussed in length in this report, these strategies and plans are guiding development and deployment of battery technology and storage.

Battery Management

DoD has also published the Lithium Battery Strategy 2023-2030, which outlines objectives and actions to achieve the goals outlined in the National Defense Strategy, DoD's industrial base policy, and DoD' action plan in response to EO 14017.⁹⁸ As part of this strategy, DoD is "evaluating policy changes to improve its buying power, incentivize allied and domestic markets" and allowing DoD to pursue actions necessary to provide "reliable, assured, and efficient energy storage necessary to meet the warfighter's tactical and operational demands." ⁹⁹ Likewise, DIU (Defense Innovation Unit) is working with private industry to develop a proprietary process which enables the production of Lithium-Sulfur (Li-S) batteries. These batteries are expected to provide three times more usable energy than lithium-ion batteries while simultaneously being safer and less vulnerable to fire and explosion.¹⁰⁰ In addition, DIU has

launched the Family of Advanced Standard Batteries (FASB) where they are engaging battery manufacturing through the standardization of a variety of battery form factors and use cases.¹⁰¹

Alternatives to Lithium-Ion Batteries

There are alternative battery options other than lithium-ion batteries. Lead-acid batteries are relatively inexpensive, safe, and reliable, and they can have high power. Advanced high-power lead-acid batteries are being developed, but poor cold-temperature performance and short lifecycle are their main challenges. Nickel-metal hydride batteries have been used in hydrogen electric vehicles. These batteries have a longer life cycle than lead-acid batteries and are safe and abuse-tolerant. However, their high cost, high self-discharge, and heat generation at high temperatures are challenges. Ultracapacitors that store energy in a polarized liquid between an electrode and an electrolyte can provide vehicles additional power during acceleration and hill climbing.¹⁰² Meanwhile, a new lithium-ion battery can deliver an energy density of 500 Wh/kg, 1300 Wh/L than the current one, and higher energy is important for longer run times, range, and endurance.¹⁰³

Emerging EV Charging Technologies

In addition, there are several other emerging technologies that are showing great promise. EV battery swapping stations provide platforms where EV drivers can exchange their discharged battery pack for a charged one instead of plugging their vehicle into a charging station. This technology provides faster services than charging and has the potential to lower EV costs as its infrastructure requires less capital investment.¹⁰⁴ Wireless charging is also emerging as a potential option, with automakers already field-testing wireless capabilities with the target year 2025. When the vehicle is parked in the right spot, wireless charging will beam into the battery via magnetic resonance. This new type of charging infrastructure could provide advantages over wired-plug charging, particularly in terms of convenience and universality.¹⁰⁵ These new technologies are under development in commercial settings. However, once developed at full scale and integrated into the defense setting, this technology will provide procedural and tactical advantages both for non-tactical vehicles.

Conclusion

Current technological limitations pose a challenge to rapidly replacing ICE defense vehicles with ZEVs, but various R&D efforts both in defense and commercial industry are demonstrating great promise. The Biden Administration's policies to address climate change have already helped the development and deployment of ZEVs in the civilian sector, and it is showing widespread potential for the military as well. The benefits are not only seen economically, environmentally, and via public health, the transition is bolstering resilience and national security by reducing demand on foreign-owned fossil fuel resources. It's also laying the groundwork for an entirely new clean-energy economy, with domestic and allied energy sources and partnerships spurring innovative solutions and next generation technologies.

Endnotes

¹ The White House, "Executive Order on Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad," January 27, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/01/27/executive-order-on-tackling-the-climate-crisis-athome-and-abroad/ ² The White House, "Executive Order on Catalyzing Clean Energy Industries and Jobs Through Federal Sustainability," December 8, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/12/08/executive-order-on-catalyzing-clean-energyindustries-and-jobs-through-federal-sustainability/ ³ U.S. GAO, "Federal Fleets: Zero-Emission Vehicle Implementation," July 19, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-23-105350.pdf ⁴ U.S Department of Energy, "Alternative Fuels Data Center," https://afdc.energy.gov/vehicles/electric emissions.html ⁵ Penn, I., "A New Job for Electric Vehicles: Powering Homes During Blackouts," New York Times, July 16, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/16/business/energy-environment/electric-vehicles-backup-power.html ⁶ GM Defense, "The Future of Electric Vehicles in a Tactical Environment," 2022, https://hub.defensenews.com/whitepapers/thedods-electric-vehicle-future-2/ ⁷ NRDC, "Electric Vehicle Basics," July 31, 2019, <u>https://www.nrdc.org/bio/madhur-boloor/electric-vehicle-basics</u> ⁸ Tritten, T., "Electric Military Vehicles Are Part of Biden Climate Agenda, Pentagon Says," November 9, 2021, https://www.military.com/daily-news/2021/11/09/electric-military-vehicles-are-part-of-biden-climate-agenda-pentagon-says.html ⁹ Richardson, J., "Another Electric Vehicle Benefit: No Air Pollution From Idling," June 28, 2019, https://cleantechnica.com/2019/06/28/another-electric-vehicle-benefit-no-air-pollution-from-idling/ ¹⁰ U.S. GAO, "DOD Bulk Fuel: Improved Management over Transactions Could Lead to More Reliable Financial Reporting," June 22, 2023, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-105531 ¹¹ Congressional Research Service, July 25, 2019, "Department of Defense Energy Management: Background and Issues for Congress," https://sgp.fas.org/crs/natsec/R45832.pdf ¹² U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF ¹³ Moore, T., "The Shelf Life of Fuel: How Long Can Gasoline and Diesel Be Stored?" AXI International, February 28, 2023, https://axiinternational.com/the-shelf-life-of-fuel-how-long-can-gasoline-and-diesel-be-stored/ ¹⁴ BP, "Does Aviation Fuel Have A 'Best Before' Date?" October 2020, https://www.bp.com/en/global/air-bp/news-andviews/sterling-card-newsletters/does-aviation-fuel-have-a--best-before--date.html ¹⁵ U.S. GAO, "Bulk Fuel Pricing: DOD Needs to Reevaluate Its Approach to Better Manage the Effect of Market Fluctuations," July 2014, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-14-595.pdf ¹⁶ U.S. Army, "Beans, Bullets and BTU's Reminds Soldiers of Energy Security," July 16, 2009, https://www.army.mil/article/24504/beans bullets and btus reminds soldiers of energy security ¹⁷ ATSDR, "Camp Lejeune, North Carolina," September 25, 2019, https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/sites/lejeune/index.html ¹⁸ U.S. EPA, "Defueling Plan and Closure of the Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage Facility," <u>https://www.epa.gov/red-hill/defueling-plan-and-</u> closure-red-hill-bulk-fuel-storagefacility#:~:text=Decision%20to%20Permanently%20Shut%20Down%20the%20Red%20Hill%20Bulk%20Fuel,Hill%20Bulk%20Fuel%20S torage%20Facility. ¹⁹ Epstein, J., "No one knew a US aircraft carrier water tank had jet fuel in it until the unaware crew hooked it up to the drinking water system, Navy report says," Business Insider, May 16, 2023, https://www.businessinsider.com/no-one-noticed-aircraft-carrierwater-tank-polluted-jet-fuel-2023-5#:~:text=An%20unused%20water%20tank%20on,to%20the%20drinking%2Dwater%20system ²⁰ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023, https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF. ²¹ U.S. EPA, "Fast Facts on Transportation Greenhouse Gas Emissions," https://www.epa.gov/greenvehicles/fast-factstransportation-greenhouse-gas-emissions ²² U.S. Department of Energy, "Comprehensive Annual Energy Data and Sustainability Performance," https://ctsedwweb.ee.doe.gov/Annual/Report/ComprehensiveGreenhouseGasGHGInventoriesByAgencyAndFiscalYear.aspx ²³ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Climate Risk Analysis," October 2021, https://media.defense.gov/2021/Oct/21/2002877353/-1/-1/0/DOD-CLIMATE-RISK-ANALYSIS-FINAL.PDF ²⁴ "Veterans for EVs," Electrification Coalition, <u>https://electrificationcoalition.org/veterans-for-</u> evs/#:~:text=EVs%20and%20National%20Security%20Because%20the%20fate%20of,to%20protect%20oil%20infrastructure%20and %20oil%20transit%20routes. ²⁵ Jessica Olcott Yllemo and Sarah Nishioka, "Fact Sheet—National Security and Electric Vehicles," American Security Project, April 19, 2022, https://www.americansecurityproject.org/fact-sheet-national-security-and-electric-vehicles-ev/.

²⁶ Hargreaves, S. "Ambushes prompt military to cut energy use," CNN Money, August 16, 2011, <u>https://money.cnn.com/2011/06/14/news/economy/military_energy_strategy/index.htm</u>

²⁷ Dr. Kathleen Hicks, Transcript, "Remarks at Wayne State University, Detroit, Michigan, on Climate Change as a National Security Challenge," U.S. Department of Defense, November 08,2021.

https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2838082/deputy-secretary-of-defense-dr-kathleen-hicks-remarks-atwayne-state-university.

²⁸ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF²⁹ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF ³⁰ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF ³¹ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF ³² U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF ³³ U.S. Air Force, "Department of the Air Force Climate Action Plan," October 2022,

https://www.safie.hq.af.mil/Portals/78/documents/Climate/DAF%20Climate%20Action%20Plan.pdf

³⁴ U.S. Air Force, "Department of the Air Force Climate Campaign Plan," July 2023,

https://www.af.mil/Portals/1/documents/2023SAF/DAF_Climate_Campaign_Plan.pdf

³⁵ U.S. Air Force, "Department of the Air Force Climate Action Plan," October 2022,

https://www.safie.hq.af.mil/Portals/78/documents/Climate/DAF%20Climate%20Action%20Plan.pdf

³⁶ U.S. Air Force, "Department of the Air Force Climate Campaign Plan," July 2023,

https://www.af.mil/Portals/1/documents/2023SAF/DAF Climate Campaign Plan.pdf

³⁷ U.S. Army, "U.S. Army Climate Strategy," 2022,

https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/about/2022 army climate strategy.pdf.

³⁸ U.S. Army, "U.S. Army Climate Strategy," 2022,

https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/about/2022 army climate strategy.pdf.

³⁹ U.S. Army, "U.S. Army Climate Strategy," 2022,

https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/about/2022_army_climate_strategy.pdf.

⁴⁰ GM Defense, "The Future of Electric Vehicles in a Tactical Environment," 2022, <u>https://hub.defensenews.com/whitepapers/the-dods-electric-vehicle-future-2/</u>

⁴¹ U.S. Army, ""Off the Grid" demo and electric vehicles at the Army's 248th birthday festival," June 8, 2023,

https://www.army.mil/article/267392/off the grid demo and electric vehicles at the armys 248th birthday festival.

⁴² Grimes, C., "Military Charging Forward with Fleet Electrification, February 24, 2023, <u>https://www.government-</u>fleet.com/10193319/military-charging-forward-with-fleet-electrification.

⁴³ U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf.

⁴⁴ U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf. 45 U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf. ⁴⁶ U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf. 47 U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf.

⁴⁸ Department of Energy, "Camp Lejeune Leverages NREL Tiger Team Partnership to Evaluate Electrical Infrastructure Capacity for EV Charging Stations," <u>https://www.energy.gov/femp/camp-lejeune-leverages-nrel-tiger-team-partnership-evaluate-electricalinfrastructure-capacity</u>

⁴⁹ Stinson, J., "Electric truck deployments could jump tenfold as interest surges, study says," February 8, 2022, <u>https://www.utilitydive.com/news/zero-emission-trucks-surge-orders/618454/</u>.

⁵⁰ Zukowski, D., "More electric buses join transit fleets as costs and technology improve," January 31, 2022,

https://www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/more-electric-buses-arriving-in-city-transit-fleets/617072/.

⁵¹ U.S. DOD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023, <u>https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF.</u> 12 ⁵² Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁵³ H.R.7776 - James M. Inhofe National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023, <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7776/text</u>.

⁵⁴ Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁵⁵ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF. ⁵⁶ Vergun, D., "Army showcases stealthy, hydrogen fuel cell vehicle," January 30, 2017,

https://www.army.mil/article/181342/army_showcases_stealthy_hydrogen_fuel_cell_vehicle.

⁵⁷ State of Hawaii DOD, "Clean Energy Partnership Demonstrates 'Alternative' Way to Move Aircraft," September 1, 2019,

https://dod.hawaii.gov/blog/in-the-news/clean-energy-partnership-demonstrates-alternative-way-to-move-aircraft/. ⁵⁸ U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf. ⁵⁹ U.S. Department of Energy, "Comprehensive Annual Energy Data and Sustainability Performance,"

https://ctsedwweb.ee.doe.gov/Annual/Report/ComprehensiveGreenhouseGasGHGInventoriesByAgencyAndFiscalYear.aspx ⁶⁰ U.S. Army, "U.S. Army Climate Strategy," 2022,

https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/about/2022_army_climate_strategy.pdf.

⁶¹ Skove, S., "Army to Field Roving Battery Packs in Bid to Trim Fossil-Fuel Use," June 15, 2023,

https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2023/06/army-field-multi-ton-roving-battery-packs-it-moves-cut-reliance-fossilfuel/387575/.

⁶² U.S. Navy, "Department of the Navy Climate Action 2030," May 2022,

https://www.navy.mil/Portals/1/Documents/Department%20of%20the%20Navy%20Climate%20Action%202030.pdf. ⁶³ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF.

⁶⁴ Archer, "U.S. Air Force And Archer Enter Into Contracts Worth Up To \$142 Million Representing Landmark Investment In EVTOL Technology By U.S. Military," July 31, 2023, <u>https://archer.com/News/u.s.-air-force-and-archer-enter-into-contracts-worth-up-to-142-million-representing-landmark-investment-in-evtol-technology-by-u.s-military</u>.

⁶⁵ Defense Innovation Unit, "DIU Leverages Commercial Technology To Drive Climate and Energy Resilience," April 21, 2023, <u>https://www.diu.mil/latest/diu-leverages-commercial-technology-to-drive-climate-and-energy-resilience.</u>

⁶⁶ Defense Innovation Unit, "DIU Leverages Commercial Technology To Drive Climate and Energy Resilience," April 21, 2023, https://www.diu.mil/latest/diu-leverages-commercial-technology-to-drive-climate-and-energy-resilience.

⁶⁷ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF. ⁶⁸ Oshkosh Defense, "Oshkosh Defense Hybrid Electric JLTV (eJLTV)," <u>https://oshkoshdefense.com/vehicles/light-tactical-</u>vehicles/ejltv/.

⁶⁹ Mills, W. and Wiechens, R., "The Lethality Case for Electric Military Vehicles," December 1, 2022, <u>https://mwi.westpoint.edu/the-</u><u>lethality-case-for-electric-military-vehicles/</u>.

⁷⁰ Institute for Energy Research, "Electric Vehicles Make No Sense on the Battlefield," June 22, 2023,

https://www.instituteforenergyresearch.org/uncategorized/electric-vehicles-make-no-sense-on-the-battlefield/.

⁷¹ U.S. Army, "U.S. Army Climate Strategy," 2022,

https://www.army.mil/e2/downloads/rv7/about/2022 army climate strategy.pdf.

⁷² Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁷³ Smeeks, C. and Pollman, A., "Harvest Hydrogen for Distributed Logistics," U.S. Naval Institute, January 2023,

https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2023/january/harvest-hydrogen-distributed-logistics.

⁷⁴ Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁷⁵ Smoot, D., "Army to award up to \$1.8 million for clean hydrogen-fuel technologies," March 14, 2023, <u>https://www.army.mil/article/264806/army to award up to 1 8 million for clean hydrogen fuel technologies.</u>

⁷⁶ Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁷⁷ Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁷⁸ Mills, W. and Limpaecher, E., "The Promise of Hydrogen: An Alternative Fuel at the Intersection of Climate Policy and Lethality," December 27, 2021, <u>https://mwi.usma.edu/the-promise-of-hydrogen-an-alternative-fuel-at-the-intersection-of-climate-policy-and-lethality/</u>.

⁷⁹ Defense Innovation Unit, "DIU Leverages Commercial Technology To Drive Climate and Energy Resilience," April 21, 2023, <u>https://www.diu.mil/latest/diu-leverages-commercial-technology-to-drive-climate-and-energy-resilience.</u>

⁸⁰ Tegler, E., "Making Synthetic Jet Fuel Near the Front Lines Is an Idea That Remains Worth Drinking To," May 23, 2023, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/erictegler/2023/05/23/making-synthetic-jet-fuel-near-the-front-lines-is-an-idea-that-remains-worth-drinking-to/?sh=1a8c23d612a9.</u>

⁸¹ Lee, S. and Moore, D., "US Army's Electric Tanks on Hold as Battery Technology Develops," June 20, 2023,

https://news.bloomberglaw.com/environment-and-energy/us-armys-electric-tanks-on-hold-as-battery-technology-develops.

⁸² Lee, S. and Moore, D., "US Army's Electric Tanks on Hold as Battery Technology Develops," June 20, 2023,

https://news.bloomberglaw.com/environment-and-energy/us-armys-electric-tanks-on-hold-as-battery-technology-develops. ⁸³ U.S. DoD, "Department of Defense Plan to Reduce Greenhouse Gas Emissions," April 2023,

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Jun/16/2003243454/-1/-1/1/2023-DOD-PLAN-TO-REDUCE-GREENHOUSE-GAS-EMISSIONS.PDF. ⁸⁴ Defense Innovation Unit, "Enhanced Energy Storage and Intelligent Power Management Systems for Defense Department Tactical Microgrids," June 27, 2023, <u>https://www.diu.mil/latest/enhanced-energy-storage-and-intelligent-power-management-systems-for-</u> defense.

⁸⁵ Defense Innovation Unit, "Department of Defense to Prototype Commercial Batteries To Electrify Future Military Platforms,"
February 26, 2023, <u>https://www.diu.mil/latest/department-of-defense-to-prototype-commercial-batteries-to-electrify-future.</u>
⁸⁶ Eckstein, M., "GM Defense tackling battlefield power for Marines through DIU effort," July 19, 2023,

https://www.defensenews.com/industry/techwatch/2023/07/19/gm-defense-tackling-battlefield-power-for-marines-through-diueffort/.

⁸⁷ FCAB, "National Blueprint for Lithium Batteries 2021-2030," June 2021, <u>https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2021-</u>06/FCAB%20National%20Blueprint%20Lithium%20Batteries%200621_0.pdf.

⁸⁸ U.S. Navy, "Navy, California Energy Commission Move Forward on Electric Vehicle Pilot Programs," February 14, 2023, <u>https://www.navy.mil/Press-Office/News-Stories/Article/3298718/navy-california-energy-commission-move-forward-on-electric-vehicle-pilot-progra/.</u>

⁸⁹ Department of Energy, "Energy Department Awards \$19 Million for Long-Duration Energy Storage in Remote Communities and Military Housing," August 2, 2023, <u>https://www.energy.gov/oe/articles/energy-department-awards-19-million-long-duration-energy-storage-remote-communities-and-military-housing.</u>

⁹⁰ "Leidos to Provide Electric Vehicle (EV) Charging-as-a-Service for the Department of the Air Force," October 19, 2023, <u>https://investors.leidos.com/news-and-events/news-releases/press-release-details/2023/Leidos-to-Provide-Electric-Vehicle-EV-Charging-as-a-Service-for-the-Department-of-the-Air-Force/default.aspx.</u>

⁹¹ Government Fleet, "Military Charging Forward with Fleet Electrification," February 24, 2023, <u>https://www.government-fleet.com/10193319/military-charging-forward-with-fleet-electrification.</u>

⁹² U.S. Army, "Fort Moore invests in renewable energy with solar-powered electric vehicle charging stations," May 25, 2023, <u>https://www.army.mil/article/267025/fort_moore_invests_in_renewable_energy_with_solar_powered_electric_vehicle_charging_s</u> <u>tations.</u>

93 U.S. Army, "Redstone surges toward electric vehicle fleet," January 24, 2023,

https://www.army.mil/article/263457/redstone surges toward electric vehicle fleet.

⁹⁴ Department of Energy, "Marine Corps Base Camp Blaz Uses Smart Charge Management Solutions to Time EV Charging with High PV Generation While Mitigating Curtailment," <u>https://www.energy.gov/femp/marine-corps-base-camp-blaz-uses-smart-charge-management-solutions-time-ev-charging-high-pv.</u>

⁹⁵ U.S. Department of Defense, transcript "Deputy Secretary of Defense Dr. Kathleen Hicks Remarks at Wayne State University, Detroit, Michigan, on Climate Change as a National Security Challenge," November 8, 2021,

https://www.defense.gov/News/Transcripts/Transcript/Article/2838082/deputy-secretary-of-defense-dr-kathleen-hicks-remarks-atwayne-state-university/.

⁹⁶ The White House, "Executive Order on America's Supply Chains," February 24, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2021/02/24/executive-order-on-americas-supply-chains/

⁹⁷ Department of Defense, "Securing Defense-Critical Supply Chains," February 2022,

https://www.businessdefense.gov/docs/eo/DoD-EO14017-Report_Securing_Defense-Critical-Supply-Chains.pdf. ⁹⁸ Department of Defense, "Securing Defense-Critical Supply Chains," February 2022,

https://www.businessdefense.gov/docs/eo/DoD-EO14017-Report Securing Defense-Critical-Supply-Chains.pdf.

⁹⁹ 2023-2030 DoD Lithium Battery Strategy, 2023, <u>https://www.businessdefense.gov/ibr/pat/battery-strategy.html</u>.

¹⁰⁰ Defense Innovation Unit, "DIU Leverages Commercial Technology To Drive Climate and Energy Resilience," April 21, 2023, <u>https://www.diu.mil/latest/diu-leverages-commercial-technology-to-drive-climate-and-energy-resilience.</u>

¹⁰¹ Ibid, Defense Innovation Unit, "DIU Leverages Commercial Technology To Drive Climate and Energy Resilience," April 21, 2023, <u>https://www.diu.mil/latest/diu-leverages-commercial-technology-to-drive-climate-and-energy-resilience.</u>

¹⁰² U.S Department of Energy, "Alternative Fuels Data Center," <u>https://afdc.energy.gov/vehicles/electric batteries.html.</u>
¹⁰³ Government Fleet, "New Lithium-Ion Battery Could Help EVs Run Longer," March 29, 2023, <u>https://www.government-fleet.com/10195612/battery-maker-claims-the-longest-running-lithium-ion-batter.</u>

¹⁰⁴ BILITI Electric, "Battery Swapping: The Game-Changing Technology For Electric Vehicles," December 19, 2022, <u>https://bilitielectric.com/blog/ev-battery-swap/.</u>

¹⁰⁵ Spector, J., "Tesla bets \$76M on wireless EV charging. Can the tech go mainstream?" August 9, 2023,

https://www.canarymedia.com/articles/ev-charging/tesla-bets-76m-on-wireless-ev-charging-can-the-tech-go-

mainstream?utm campaign=canary&utm medium=email& hsmi=269725819& hsenc=p2ANqtz-8kI9IZR-

tBJH089B60lWU4GSHtLfK4M5blv1YgrbZaYfkSaz5XMEXtDwzjd0ZpNAg7tffWklmZhhiO3Lqhe6nVgK9j3w&utm_source=newsletter.

The American Security Project (ASP) is a nonpartisan organization created to educate the American public and the world about the changing nature of national security in the 21st Century.

Our Mission:

To communicate our vision for security in the 21st century by developing and sharing new ideas and critical analyses on the most important national security issues of our time;

To forge a bipartisan consensus on a new national security strategy that will restore America's leadership and ensure our security;

To raise the American public's understanding of critical national security issues through direct engagement and dialogue.

